MARYLAND REAL ESTATE COMMISSION

500 North Calvert Street

Baltimore, MD 21202

Mission: Protecting the health, safety, and welfare of the public 

through examination, licensing, and regulatory activities regarding real estate

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

January 20, 2016, 10:30 a.m.

Highlights from the meeting:

· Current license count is 40,549
· October guaranty fund balance is $947,891.89
· November guaranty fund balance is $930,672.77
PRESENT:


Commissioner J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair (Industry)


Commissioner Karen Baker (Consumer)

Commissioner Marla Johnson (Industry)


Commissioner Georgiana S. Tyler (Industry)


Commissioner James Reeder (Consumer)


Commissioner Jeff Wright (Industry)

Commissioner Robin Pirtle (Consumer)


Brian Weeks, AAG

Katherine F. Connelly, Executive Director


Charlene Faison, Education Administrator, Session Recorder 

ABSENT:

Commissioner Anne Cooke (Industry)

PUBLIC IN ATTENDANCE:


Mark Feinroth, MAR

Demetria Scott, Long & Foster
CALL TO ORDER:


J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair, called the meeting to order at 10:32 a.m. Chair gives appreciation and gratitude to Steve Long, Assistant Executive Director, for his years of working with the Commission and as an investigator for DLLR, prior to joining MREC.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:


Motion (made by Jeff Wright, seconded by Marla Johnson) To approve the minutes of the November 18, 2015 business meeting with amendment.  Unanimous approval.

REPORT OF COMPLAINTS/ADMINISTRATIVE DISMISSALS:


Motion (made by Marla Johnson, seconded by Robin Pirtle) To approve the Administrative Dismissals for the month of January 2016.  Motion carried.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

1. Education – Chair again recognized former Commissioner Tyler for her service and read the summary of exam statistics.
· For the month of October 2015 PSI administered 868 salesperson and 40 broker exams, compared to 715 salesperson and 43 broker exams in October 2014.

· For the month of November 2015 PSI administered 809 salesperson and 33 broker exams, compared to 535 salesperson and 44 broker exams in November 2014.

· For the month of December 2015 PSI administered 833 salesperson and 51 broker exams, compared to 641 salesperson and 56 broker exams in December 2014.

2. Legislative – Marla Johnson, Legislative Chair
· No comments from Commissioner Johnson.
COMMENTS FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR:  Katherine F. Connelly

1. Ms. Connelly announced Steve Long’s departure from MREC. 

2. Current license count totals 40,549, of which 4,360 are brokers, 3,057 are associate brokers, 32,192 salespersons, 579 branch offices, 103 reciprocal brokers, 31 reciprocal associate brokers, and 224 reciprocal salespersons.  Of the total count, 1,767 are inactive.

3. Guaranty Fund Balance for October $947,891.89 with $330.00 paid out in claims.  The guaranty fund balance for November $930,672.77 with $25,473.39 paid out in claims.

4. Real Estate Fee reductions took effect 1/11/2016.

5. Mileage rate for 2016 is $0.54 per mile.

6. In the Commissioner folders is the department’s policy on communication regarding legislative issues. Commissioners are considered the same as an employee of DLLR for legislative matters. 

7. Updated contact list for Commissioners is also in the folder. This is a confidential document and not to be shared with anyone. 

8. Meeting with MHEC will not be scheduled until their new Executive Director has been confirmed and in place. 

9.  Ms. Connelly refers to Brian Weeks, AAG, for update on HUD Opinion.  Mr. Weeks was able to obtain an oral, rather than written, confirmation regarding HUD’s earnest money policy and its relation to the trust money provisions of the Real Estate Brokers Act.  With that, he drafted a confidential advice of counsel memo to respond to the matter. Chair D’Ambrosia suggests adding this memo (or portion of) to the website to disseminate information to agents. Ms. Connelly also suggests doing a brief newsletter to also spread the word.

10. Ms. Connelly refers to Mark Feinroth, MAR, for an update on 2016 Key Issues, among them a proposed bill, Real Estate Brokers – Licensing – Exemption for Lawyers.  The proposed bill intends to narrow the language of the current law to say the attorney claiming a share of a commission in a real estate transaction must, in fact, hold a real estate license. It is an amendment to Title 17-605. Other issues include Agency Law Changes, Service Provider Referral, Water and Sewer Disclosure (also known as Front Foot Fee), and HOA/Condo and Tax Free Homebuyer Accounts.  The last issue being a bill MAR had proposed last year but will not proceed with re-proposing. A draft of 17-528 (Agency Law) was provided and reviewed by the Commissioners. Some areas of the proposed document raised questions which need to be made clearer.  Another draft of this document will be prepared.
11. Ms. Connelly refers to Brian Weeks regarding opinion on COMAR 09.11.02.01J and the use of lists of recommended service providers by licensees.  It is agreed that if agents specify a date or timeline such as “quarterly” that this would meet the requirement of having provided a current list.

12. Ms. Connelly has attended several sales meetings and went to the Leadership Meeting of ARELLO in January.  Travel plans will be worked on for those traveling to Atlanta in April.

13. Next meeting is February 17. There will be a change to the September meeting date due to the ARELLO meeting. 
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COMMENTS FROM COUNSEL:    Brian Weeks
1. Mr. Weeks announced he will not be in attendance at next month’s meeting. 
COMMENTS FROM CHAIR:  J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia

· Chair D’Ambrosia recently spoke at MAR Board of Directors meeting.
· Announced will not be at next month’s meeting.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

· None
NEW BUSINESS:

· None
ADJOURNMENT:


There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 12:23 P.M.   The next monthly business meeting is Wednesday, February 17, 2016.

APPROVED AS PRESENTED ____________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson

APPROVED AS AMENDED ______________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
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